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Information Act Request’’ on both the 
envelope and the letter. 

[54 FR 47342, Nov. 14, 1989, as amended at 59 
FR 64843, Dec. 16, 1994; 65 FR 81325, Dec. 26, 
2000]

§ 1820.3 Categories of requesters 
under the Freedom of Information 
Act. 

There are four categories of request-
ers: 

(a) Commercial use requesters. These 
requesters seek information for them-
selves or on behalf of someone else for 
a use or purpose that furthers commer-
cial, trade, or profit interests of the re-
quester or the person on whose behalf 
the request is made. A requester will 
not be presumed to be a ‘‘commercial 
use requester’’ merely by submitting a 
request on corporate letterhead with-
out further explanation of the use to 
which he plans to put the requested in-
formation. Similarly, a request sub-
mitted on the letterhead of a nonprofit 
organization without further expla-
nation will not be presumed to be for a 
noncommercial purpose. The Office of 
Special Counsel will seek clarification 
from the requester where there is a 
reasonable doubt as to the intended use 
of the information. 

(b) Educational and noncommercial sci-
entific institution requesters. (1) An 
‘‘educational institution’’ requester is 
associated with a preschool, a public or 
private elementary or secondary 
school, an institution of undergraduate 
or graduate higher education, or an in-
stitution of vocational or professional 
education, that operates a program or 
programs of scholarly research, and 
seeks the information for a scholarly 
or scientific research goal of the insti-
tution, rather than for an individual 
goal. 

(2) A ‘‘noncommercial scientific in-
stitution’’ requester is associated with 
an institution that is not operated on a 
‘‘commercial’’ basis (as that term is de-
fined by paragraph (a) of this section), 
and which is operated solely for the 
purpose of conducting scientific re-
search, the results of which are not in-
tended to promote any particular prod-
uct or industry. 

(c) News media requesters. These re-
questers actively gather news for enti-
ties that are organized and operated to 

publish or broadcast news to the pub-
lic. Freelance journalists may be news 
media requesters if they can dem-
onstrate a solid basis for expecting 
publication through a news organiza-
tion (such as by producing a publica-
tion contract or citing their past publi-
cation records), even though not actu-
ally employed by it. ‘‘News’’ means in-
formation about current events or in-
formation that would be of current in-
terest to the public. News media ‘‘enti-
ties’’ include, but are not limited to, 
television or radio stations broad-
casting to the public at large, and pub-
lishers of periodicals (but only in those 
instances when they can qualify as dis-
seminators of ‘‘news’’) who make their 
products available for purchase or sub-
scription by the general public. 

(d) All other requesters.

§ 1820.4 Free or partially free search 
time and partially free copying. 

(a) Free search time and partially free 
copying. Educational and noncommer-
cial scientific institution requesters 
and news media requesters who are re-
questing records for noncommercial 
use are entitled to free copying for the 
first 100 pages and free search time. 

(b) Partially free search time and par-
tially free copying. Requesters who are 
not commercial use requesters, edu-
cational or noncommercial scientific 
institution requesters, or news media 
requesters are ‘‘all other requesters’’, 
and are entitled to two hours of free 
search time and free copying for the 
first 100 pages. Requests from record 
subjects for records about themselves 
filed in a system of records will con-
tinue to be treated under the fee provi-
sions of the Privacy Act, which permits 
the assessment of fees only for copying.

§ 1820.5 Waiver or reduction of fees. 

(a) The Associate Special Counsel for 
Investigation, the Deputy Associate 
Special Counsel for Prosecution, the 
Associate Special Counsel for Prosecu-
tion, the Deputy Special Counsel, and 
the Special Counsel may authorize 
waiver or reduction of fees that could 
otherwise be assessed if disclosure of 
the information requested: 

(1) Is in the public interest because it 
is likely to contribute significantly to 
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public understanding of the operations 
or activities of the Government, and 

(2) Is not primarily in the commer-
cial interest of the requester. 

(b) Satisfaction of paragraph (a)(1) of 
this section will be determined by all 
of the following: 

(1) Whether the subject of the re-
quested records concerns ‘‘the oper-
ations or activities of the Govern-
ment.’’ The requested records concern 
identifiable operations of activities of 
the Government, and the connection 
between the records and the operations 
or activities is direct and clear, not re-
mote or attenuated; 

(2) Whether disclosure is ‘‘likely to 
contribute’’ to an understanding of 
Government operations or activities. 
An analysis of the substantive content 
of the releasable portions of the re-
quested records reveals meaningfully 
informative information on the oper-
ations or activities of the Government 
that is not already in the public do-
main in duplicative or substantially 
identical form; 

(3) Whether disclosure will contribute 
to ‘‘public understanding.’’ Considering 
the identity of the requester and his 
qualifications to make use of the infor-
mation, disclosure will contribute to 
the understanding of the public at 
large, and not to the individual under-
standing of the requester or a narrow 
segment of interested persons; and 

(4) Whether the disclosure is likely to 
contribute ‘‘significantly’’ to public 
understanding of Government oper-
ations or activities. By an objective 
standard, the disclosure is likely to en-
hance the general public’s under-
standing of the subject matter in ques-
tion more than minimally. 

(c) Satisfaction of paragraph (a)(2) of 
this section will be determined by both 
of the following: 

(1) Whether the requester has a com-
mercial interest to be furthered by the 
disclosure. The requester does not seek 
to further a commercial, trade, or prof-
it interest, as those terms are com-
monly understood; and 

(2) Whether the magnitude of the 
identified commercial interest of the 
requester is sufficiently large, com-
pared to the public interest in disclo-
sure, that disclosure is ‘‘primarily in 
the commercial interest of the re-

quester.’’ If the requester has a com-
mercial interest, that interest is not 
greater than the public interest to be 
served by disclosure of the requested 
records.

§ 1820.6 Fees to be charged. 
(a) Requests for records are subject 

to the following fees: 
(1) Commercial use requesters. For 

search, review, and copying: Photo-
copies per page, $0.25. Manual record 
search, $2.50 per quarter hour if con-
ducted by a clerical employee; $5.00 per 
quarter hour if conducted by a profes-
sional or managerial employee. Search 
fees may be assessed even if the records 
in question are not located or if the 
records located are determined to be 
exempt from disclosure. 

(2) Educational and noncommercial sci-
entific institution requesters, news media 
requesters. For copying only: Photo-
copies per page, $0.25, excluding the 
first 100 pages. 

(3) All other requesters. For search and 
copying only: Photocopies per page (ex-
cluding the first 100 pages), $0.25. Man-
ual record search (excluding the first 
two hours), $2.50 per quarter hour if 
conducted by a clerical employee; $5.00 
per quarter hour if conducted by a pro-
fessional or managerial employee. 

(b) Method of search. (1) Any 
‘‘search’’, which includes all time spent 
looking for material that is responsive 
to a request, will be done in the most 
efficient and least expensive manner in 
order to minimize costs for both the 
agency and the requester. 

(2) For researches made by computer, 
costs will be assessed when the hourly 
cost of operating the central processing 
unit and the operator’s hourly salary 
plus 16 percent equals the equivalent 
dollar amount of two hours of salary of 
the person performing the search. 

(c) Review charges. Only commercial 
use requesters will be charged for time 
spent reviewing records to determine 
whether they are exempt from manda-
tory disclosure. These charges will be 
assessed only for initial review (i.e., 
the review undertaken when first ana-
lyzing the applicability of a specific ex-
emption to a particular record or por-
tion of record), and not for review at 
the administrative appeal level of an 
exemption already applied. However, 
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